
Press Releases: Senior Administration
Officials On Visas for Same-Sex
Domestic Partners of G-4 and
Diplomatic Visa Holders

Special Briefing

Via Teleconference
October 2, 2018

MODERATOR: Thank you and good afternoon, everyone. Thank you for joining us
today for this call relating to the eligibility for diplomatic visas for
same-sex domestic partners of foreign government officials and international
organization personnel traveling to and/or serving in foreign missions or at
international organizations in the United States.

For your reference purposes only and not for reporting, as the call is on
background, we welcome on the call today [Senior Administration Official
One]. We also have [Senior Administration Official Two]. And then finally, we
have [Senior Administration Official Three].

So again, this call is on background, and then we’re going to turn it over to
our senior administration officials, who will open the call with some brief
remarks, and then we’re going to move on to your questions. So with that, I
turn it over to our Senior Administration Official Number One. Thank you.

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL ONE: Hi. I just would like to start by saying
that the department introduced this policy in July of this year. The timing
of that was such because the department – this policy was to match the
department’s own policy with respect to its family members who are serving
abroad. And the policy – the purpose of the policy is to promote the equal
treatment of all family members and couples, and this decision is in light of
the 2015 Supreme Court decision legalizing same-sex marriage. So since 2015,
the department announced that it would change its policies to accommodate
that Supreme Court decision, and this is part of that policy.

And then roughly there are 105 families that would be impacted total in the
U.S., and of those only about 55 are with international organizations. And
then just marriage equality is since 2015 the law of the land in the U.S., so
this policy is just in furtherance of that. And the – we understand that a
lot of other countries don’t necessarily view that the same way, so we are
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proud of the fact that we’re forward-leaning in this policy and are glad that
we can implement a policy in furtherance of that. And the department has also
been working with foreign governments where same-sex marriage isn’t legal to
– and like, for example, Israel, where our foreign diplomats – our diplomats
serving abroad in Israel are treated the same as opposite-sex spouses. So in
the U.S., we would then do the same for those spouses.

And then with respect to IOs, we expect that there – or sorry, international
organizations, we expect that there will be lots of questions from that since
our policy is slightly different, and we are happy to review any such cases
specifically and certainly look forward to doing that and working with them
to find a solution.

MODERATOR: Senior Administration Official Number Two.

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: Well, I agree with everything my
colleague just said. Let me just note also that really the goal of these
changes for us is to help codify the concept of derivative status for
diplomatic community members in accordance with our own internal State
Department policy changes now that Obergefell is the constitutional law of
the land. In addition, it’s – for us, it’s also a matter of ensuring equal
treatment for U.S. diplomats overseas, reciprocity in – in sort of visa
regimes between the United States and other countries. And that said, we are,
of course, happy to talk with any international organization, diplomatic
mission that has any concerns about the policy on any individual cases as
well.

MODERATOR: And now we’ll go to Senior Administration Official Number Three.

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL THREE: Yes, good afternoon. Just wanted to
tell you a little bit about the timeline of our communications with the UN
and the foreign missions up here in New York. We’ve had a dialogue since July
on this change to our policy. From the beginning, we’ve stressed that we’d
work closely with the UN and the foreign missions to help people meet these
new requirements. I also communicated that if the requirements couldn’t be
met, that we’d work with individuals on a case-by-case basis to help them to
try to legally adjust their status to remain in the United States after the
deadline. I’d be happy to answer questions about the process of informing the
UN and the foreign missions. Thank you.

MODERATOR: All right, and I think with that we’ll now go to our first
question.

OPERATOR: And again, if you have a question, please press *1. Going to the
line of Matthew Lee, Associated Press. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, thanks. I think I get you’re – what you’re attempting to say
here, but don’t you think that this is an awfully odd way of promoting equal
treatment of all family members and couples?

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: Well, U.S. diplomats as of yesterday have
to be legally married in order to get the sort of derivative diplomatic



status when they go overseas, so these changes are to mirror what U.S. policy
now is.

QUESTION: Yeah, but that’s not – but the thing is, is that other countries
aren’t governed by U.S. law, and so I’m not sure I get the reciprocity
argument here when the foreign diplomats are subject to the laws of their own
country, not of the United States.

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: Well, there’s a tiered process. So if the
foreign diplomat is coming to the United States to serve in a diplomatic
mission here in Washington, they would – they would have – if same-sex
marriage is legal in that host country, then they would have to be married to
get the diplomatic visa derivative status for their partner. If they’re from
a country that does not recognize same-sex marriage, then we will put
processes in place to create a process so that they could still – the partner
could still get derivative status in the United States. So the policy
recognizes that not all countries have the same policy as we do, that they
don’t all recognize same-sex marriage legal as we do, as long as those
countries act in a reciprocal fashion towards us and our diplomats.

MODERATOR: Next question, please.

OPERATOR: Going to the line of Barbara Usher, BBC. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Thank you. Just a – sort of a question from the human rights side
of it, following up on what Matt said. So fair enough, as long as the same-
sex marriage is illegal in a country, but you’ll still make exceptions if
there can be reciprocity. Even if that is the case, there are some countries
where that wouldn’t be and where same-sex marriage is not only illegal but
could face punishments of jail and other punishments. And to register a
marriage, let’s say these diplomats go somewhere else to do so, then sort of
outs them as well and makes them more public. So I know that this is a parity
thing, but was there any discussion or consideration of the fact that there
isn’t parity with regards to the marriage choices of same-sex couples?

And then the second question is with regards to those with international
organizations, are you saying that those who are in the country will also be
able to get exceptions? Because according to the notes I’ve seen, they are
treated quite differently from the diplomats. Thank you.

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: On the first question, yes, we are
absolutely concerned about human rights implications, about safety of same-
sex couples, given laws in their home countries. I would note though that in
all of these cases under our current regulations the derivatives are
receiving visas in their passport now. This does not change that. It just
changes the definition. So somebody today is getting a visa in their passport
as the derivative of a diplomat in their passport, and it says that they are
the derivative of the principal applicant in their passport today.

With regard to G-4s, as I noted at the top, we are happy to talk to
diplomatic missions, international organizations, about individual cases that
they have concerns about and try to find a solution.



MODERATOR: All right, thank you. Next question, please.

OPERATOR: Going to the line of Carol Morello, Washington Post. Please, go
ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, thanks for doing that. Could you be a little clearer about
what’s in their passport today and what will be in? Is there anything where
they have to identify, not just saying derivatives, but a spouse with the
spouse’s name so that perhaps an immigration officer when they return home
could notice it?

And also, former Secretary Kerry ordered embassies around the world to send
back annual reports to pressure the host governments to accept same-sex
spouses of U.S. diplomats and to report back annually to him on the progress.
Is Secretary Pompeo maintaining that? Thank you.

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: Let me go ahead and take the first part
regarding the actual visa. The visa is the same. The visa will say and says
now the principal applicant’s name and that the holder is that – implying
that the person whose passport it is with the visa in it with their own name,
the annotation reads “principle applicant” and then the name. That is what is
currently done and is what will be done. The change is what we accept at a
mission abroad to define the familial relationship upon which the derivative
status is based. So with Obergefell, the legalization of same-sex marriage in
the United States, this is what we ask of our own diplomats to get their
spouses into the diplomatic visa process to go overseas, and that’s what we
will then ask from the foreign spouses as well.

MODERATOR: Carol, on the second question – I mean, [Senior Administration
Official One] do you want to answer that or we can take that as well?

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL ONE: I cannot. I won’t answer that.

MODERATOR: Carol, we’ll have an answer for you on that. I think it would give
you a full answer. We’ll go to the next question now.

OPERATOR: Okay. Going to Hayes Brown, BuzzFeed News. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, guys. Thanks for doing this call. So my question is so this all
– so I’ve seen it reported that for diplomats currently in the country, they
will just be able to go to their local city hall or whatever, and under the
laws of the U.S., get married and be able to update their visa that way. But
what about – (a) is that correct? And (b) for incoming diplomats who were
hoping to be able to bring in their significant others, what about them, on
the off chance that they – without this diplomatic visa attached to them,
they wouldn’t be able to get a visa to the United States?

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: So for the first part of your question,
the answer is yes. Foreign diplomats in the United States can get married in
the United States and that is perfectly accessible. The second part of your
question, we began informing foreign governments about this in July.

OPERATOR: Okay. Next we’re going to the line of Kylie Atwood, CBS News.



MODERATOR: Actually, hold on one second. Wait.

OPERATOR: I’m sorry.

QUESTION: Are you coming to me, or —

MODERATOR: Yeah, we’ll go ahead with Kylie. We’ll follow up with Hayes a
little – okay. Go ahead, Kylie.

QUESTION: Okay. Just a quick question. Given that you know that 105 families
are going to be impacted and 55 of them are with international organizations,
do you have a guesstimate for the number of those families that do come from
countries where same-sex marriage is illegal?

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: I don’t, but I will defer to my
colleagues at the other organizations if they have specific information.

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL ONE: Specifically, it is – it’s not at all the
majority. It’s actually very few; the number’s small. But I won’t guess
specifics.

MODERATOR: We’ll take the next question.

OPERATOR: Okay. Next we’re going to the line of Jennifer Hansler, CNN.
Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, guys. Thanks for doing this. So a follow-up on Kylie’s
question: Did you seek input from any of the diplomats who are going to be
affected under this change before you announced it?

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: Well, as noted, we began discussions with
the international organizations and diplomatic missions in July.

MODERATOR: Take the next question please.

OPERATOR: Going to the line of Michael Lavers, Washington Blade. Please, go
ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thank you so much for this call. I wanted to ask about the
criticism that has been coming in from LGBTI groups regarding this policy
taking effect. The Human Rights Campaign, for example, has described it as
quote “unconscionable” end-quote and it’s a needless attack on some LGBTQ
diplomats from around the world, noting that many countries don’t recognize
same-sex marriage. And former UN Ambassador Samantha Power is among others
who have very strongly criticized this new policy. Does the – does anybody
have any comment on that, and have LGBTI groups been consulted on this policy
change? Thank you.

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: Well, this is certainly not an attack. It
was not meant as an attack; it is not meant to be punitive. It is a
recognition and a codification of the fact that same-sex marriage is legal in
the United States. It is a codification of policies on derivative status for
diplomatic missions to bring those policies in accordance with the long



planned policy changes in the Department of State for our own diplomats.

MODERATOR: Go on to the next question please.

OPERATOR: Going to the line of Conor Finnegan, ABC News. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hey. Also just wanted to follow up on Kylie’s question. You said
the majority of countries – I’m sorry, the majority of incoming diplomats
will not be affected, but the majority of countries do not have same-sex
marriage. So I’m just wondering how those two things can both be true. And
then second, there has been no special envoy, special LGBT envoy. Has that
office been shut down?

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL ONE: I can speak to the first question.
Specifically, I can say that those same-sex couples, same-sex domestic
partners that are in the United States, according to our records, most are
just from countries where same-sex marriage is legal.

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: Sure. Also let me just note that I think
we say that most won’t be affected, because most countries grant reciprocity
to U.S. same-sex domestic couples. So in those countries where same-sex
marriage is not legal but the host country affords our diplomatic community
members privileges and immunities when they go to those countries, we will
work with the members of their diplomatic staffs to bring their same-sex
domestic partners to the United States.

MODERATOR: Go on to the next question, please.

OPERATOR: Okay. Going to the line of Leila Fadel, NPR. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: I just wanted to double check on diplomats who get married in the
U.S. That’s only recognized if their home countries then recognize U.S.
couples?

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: No, if they can get married in the United
States and then that would regularize their status as a derivative of the
principal applicant, the diplomat stationed in the United States.

MODERATOR: Okay. We’ll go on to the next question, please.

OPERATOR: Going to the line of Mary Emily O’Hara, Conde Nast. Please, go
ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thank you for holding this call. Can everyone hear me?

MODERATOR: Yes, we can hear you.

QUESTION: Okay. Just making sure. I’m having phone issues. Yes, I have two
questions. The first is would this only apply to State Department and United
Nations diplomats and officials, or could other officials from various
agencies be impacted as well? That’s my first question. The second question
is: When you say that you create a process for the partners to get diplomatic
status if they can’t get married for some reason, are you saying that the



State Department is essentially giving jobs to the partners – to the same-sex
partners of these officials? Like do they get some sort of official posting
or title? And those are my two questions. Thank you.

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: Let me take your second question first.
No, what I’m describing is that if a diplomat in a foreign country where
same-sex marriage is not legal has a domestic partner and that country
recognizes the rights and privileges of our diplomatic same-sex partners in
that country, then we have a process in place to ensure that we can still
grant, in a reciprocal fashion, that visa to the domestic partner. So that’s
all it is. It’s about the diplomatic derivative visa. And as far as the first
part of your question, I mean we’re speaking specifically here about all
various types of foreign government and designated international organization
visas.

MODERATOR: Thank you. We’ll go on to the next question.

OPERATOR: Thank you. Going to the line of Tamsin McMahon, Globe and Mail.
Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. Thanks very much for organizing this call. I wanted to clarify
what is considered to be legally married for foreign diplomats and employees
of international organizations. For instance, I guess whether you’re talking
about same-sex or opposite-sex couples, are common law marriages recognized
as well? And does the U.S. recognize common law marriages among its own
Foreign Service? Thank you.

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: Okay. Well, the standard here that we use
– again, going back to the concept of reciprocity – is what we would use for
our own employees within the State Department. So we’re talking about legal
marriage or a legal union that’s equal to marriage in all respects would be
the language that we use.

MODERATOR: Go on to the next question, please.

OPERATOR: Going to the line of Shaun Tandon, AFP. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Yeah, hi. Thanks for doing this call. I wanted to just see if you
could clarify what the policy was before this. Specifically, did you actually
– were same-sex spouses – sorry, same-sex partners – were they allowed to
have – to come to the United States, to have visas without proof of marriage?
And if so what was the – what are the reasons for changing this now?

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: So the reason for the change is the
Obergefell decision in the Supreme Court in 2015 legalized same-sex marriage
in the United States. The reason the change is happening at this moment is
because our own internal State Department regulations for how we deal with
State Department employees going overseas has now changed to codify the
legality and constitutionality of same-sex marriage in the United States. So
that is the reason for the change.

MODERATOR: Okay. And we’ll go on to one last question.



OPERATOR: And this question is going to the line of Michelle Kosinski, CNN.
Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi. You talk about the purpose of this being parity, because this
is what’s required of U.S. diplomats. But because this is a special case –
gay marriage is illegal in some places, it can be a cause for discrimination
and this could cause hardships for some as well as a whole other process for
some people who want to be – who still want to come here – why is parity
necessary? Why?

SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL TWO: Well, we want to ensure equal treatment
and reciprocity for our same-sex couple diplomats overseas, first of all.
Second, we are concerned about human rights violations. We are concerned
about people’s lives, which is why, as I’ve described, we have a process in
place for diplomatic members who are being posted to the United States who
come from countries where same-sex marriage is not legal.

MODERATOR: All right. And I think with that, we’ll wrap up the call today. We
thank everyone for joining us. Again, this call was on background, and the
officials are Administration Official One, Two, and Three. Thank you so much
for joining us.
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Today, as we enter the new fiscal year, the ten-year period of the $38
billion Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) signed by the United States and
Israel in 2016 begins. Under the terms of the MOU, the United States will set
funding for Israel at levels of $3.3 billion in Foreign Military Financing
and $500 million for cooperative programs for missile defense over each of
the next ten years, a significant increase enabling Israel to acquire
additional advanced military capabilities from the United States that will,
over time, enhance Israel’s security and strengthen our bilateral
relationship. Our implementation of this historic MOU reflects the enduring
and unshakable commitment of the President, this Administration, and the
American people to Israel’s security. The MOU was negotiated under the
previous Administration, reflecting the bi-partisan nature of this
commitment. Israel is a valuable and capable ally to the United States that
today faces dangerously escalating regional threats, first and foremost from
the Iranian regime’s sponsorship of terrorist groups seeking to attack not
only Israel but also American interests. Israel is also threatened by the
reckless proliferation of destabilizing weapons systems into the region that
increase the possibility of an escalated conflict in an already dangerous and
volatile theater. The United States unconditionally affirms Israel’s right to
self-defense, and this MOU is a concrete demonstration of our commitment to
Israel’s capacity to defend itself with a qualitative military edge over all
potential regional adversaries.
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October 1, 2018

The below is attributable to Spokesperson Heather Nauert:

Secretary Michael R. Pompeo met with Australian Foreign Minister Marise Payne
today. The two praised the vibrancy of the bilateral relationship, including
our joint efforts to promote a free, open, and prosperous Indo-Pacific. The
ministers coordinated on our top foreign policy goals, particularly achieving
a fully denuclearized North Korea. The two exchanged information on events
and engagements around the just-completed UN General Assembly Leaders Week
and on supporting the upcoming East Asia Summit in Singapore and the APEC
Leaders Summit in Papua New Guinea. As part of our joint commitment to the
Pacific, the ministers discussed opportunities to align our efforts on
regional infrastructure needs. The two pledged to continue robust cooperation
based on our mutual interests, principles, and values.
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The below is attributable to Spokesperson Heather Nauert:

Under Secretary Hale met today in Washington, DC with President of the
Federated States of Micronesia Peter Christian. President Christian thanked
the United States for assistance in responding to the recent plane crash in
Chuuk. They discussed efforts to maintain pressure on North Korea, secure a
free and open Indo Pacific, and strengthen the enduring bilateral
relationship and the contributions of citizens of the Federated States of
Micronesia to communities across the United States.
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Deputy Secretary of State John Sullivan will present this year’s Awards for
Corporate Excellence (ACE) on Friday, October 5, 2018, at 4:00 p.m. in the
Benjamin Franklin Room at the Department of State.

Established in 1999, the award recognizes U.S. companies that represent
American values well in their business practices worldwide.

This year’s ACE winners are: For Sustainable Operations, PVH Corp. in Addis
Ababa, Ethiopia; and for Women’s Economic Empowerment, Alaffia in Lome, Togo.
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The ceremony will be open to the press.

Pre-set time for cameras: 3:00 p.m. from the 23rd Street entrance

Final access time for writers and still photographers: 3:30 p.m. from the
23rd street entrance

Media representatives may attend this briefing upon presentation of one of
the following: (1) a U.S. Government-issued identification card (Department
of State, White House, Congress, Department of Defense, or Foreign Press
Center), (2) a media-issued photo identification card, or (3) a letter from
their employer on letterhead verifying their employment as a journalist,
accompanied by an official photo identification (driver’s license or
passport).

For further information about access to the event, please contact the
Department of State Office of Press Relations at (202) 647-2492 or
PAPressDuty@state.gov. Media with further questions about the Award for
Corporate Excellence may contact the Office of Economic Policy Analysis and
Public Diplomacy at EPPDMedia@state.gov.
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